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Multidisciplinary Approach to Consent in Arthroplasty Surgery

Abstract:

The process of consenting has been in the heart of the surgical practice as the binding contract between the informed
patient and the entrusted treating surgeon. This is to protect the patientâ��s autonomy and respect their right to
determine their treatment. Consent validity relies on the provision of procedure information and the capacity of
competent patient to understand it

1
. The Irish law states no medical or surgical treatment to be carried out without

informed consent of the patient, however the law is not exactly clear in how much information to be provided prior to
obtaining consent for administration of medical treatment or procedure

2
. The Irish medical council guidelines published

in 2008 defines the significant information as any risk over 1-2% or any risk of grave consequences. It also implies
the patient understanding is crucial part of the process

3
.

In busy surgical services time constraints in clinics make it difficult to give every patient the time to engage in
proper informed dialogue and consent regarding their surgery. Moreover consent on admission is generally the
responsibility of senior house officers who may not have a full understanding of the proposed surgical procedure and
associated complications

4
. Sometimes in an effort to protect the patients from unnecessary anxiety the gravest parts of

the complications are omitted
5
. Furthermore, recent literature has demonstrated a 38% failure rate to recall procedure

specific information after the routine consenting and counselling procedure
6
. The experience of providing patients with

information booklets before surgery in an attempt to solve consent issues is becoming ubiquitous across all surgical
disciplines.

Unfortunately the literature suggests providing information leaflets does not improve the level of understanding of the
proposed procedure

7-9
. Vergˆ¤s et al showed evidence that providing written information to patients undergoing coronary

angiography did not modify their knowledge in respect to modalities and profits
7
. Occasionally such deficits in the

patientsâ�� knowledge is not sought nor volunteered by patients prior to signing consent forms. Patients may also have
certain trepidation to question or seek explanations for information in the pressurised out-patient or admission ward
environment. Lately, multimedia patient education in arthroscopy showed promising results in preoperative understanding
of the procedure with a higher retention of the knowledge up to 6 weeks postoperatively

10-12
.

In our orthopaedic unit we adopted a different approach to the problem. All patients who are undergoing an elective
arthroplasty procedure are requested to attend the joint arthroplasty school with the desired members of the family.
The school is co-ordinated by a joint specialist nurse and involves informal engagement by the entire multidisciplinary
team. The team involves all disciplines that the patient will encounter from pre-operative assessment, anaesthesia,
surgical, physiotherapy, occupational therapy and nursing. It takes the format of an open class where information is
delivered through standardized multimedia presentations containing simplified information, anatomical models of the
implanted prostheses, video of the proposed surgery and a supplementary package containing leaflets and guidance
literature reflecting the joint school content. The information is delivered in chronological manner matching the
inpatient experience including admission process, anaesthetic review, surgery, rehabilitation and physiotherapy,
occupational therapy, preparation for discharge, community care, outpatient follow-up and annual follow up. The
platform encourages open communication and dialogue where patients and their families interact and discuss their wishes
and concerns regarding the surgery. This interaction between the patients allows them to share experiences and
formulate better recovery plans

13
.

The school allows patients to bring along a close friend or family member. This enables the immediate family to
understand and know what to expect during the course of the surgery and the aftercare required. Patients are encouraged
to see this person â�� or family members- as a coach or as a companion on the surgical journey. This empowers patients
with the knowledge that they are at the core of the surgical procedure. On the other hand as surgeons this dynamic
process provides us with a unique insight as to the issues and concerns that patients have regarding surgery. This
experience does not eliminate the usual consent form or information booklets. Instead it adds depth and affirmation to
the process by delivering the information in a timely relaxed fashion. This allows the information to be digested and
adds clarity to the printed information making the content more understandable for the patient. It also makes the
process more robust legally as the information has been delivered several times prior to obtaining the written consent
agreement.

The trial in our institute showed great enhancement to the Rapid Recovery Program in the arthroplasty service. Through
this approach we were able to enrol 478 patient in 2012 and 370. This lead to improved day of surgery admission rate of
75% in those two years. This was also coupled with high satisfaction as reflected in the Patient Reported Outcome
Measures (PROM). The concept of a â��joint schoolâ�� coupled with patient â��reading materialsâ�� fosters an
environment of education and understanding between patients and staff prior to surgery. The patients themselves give
constant feedback as they are so involved in the process and this allows reciprocity of thought, ideas, change and
feedback throughout their journey. Success of the programme is dependent on holistic care planning, coupled with the
team work ethos which empowers the patient to take an active role pre and post surgery, the patients are guided,
educated and encouraged to take ownership of their recovery.
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